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need a water bottle holder?
Customize your own holder from  
one-inch webbing. You can design 
it to attach anywhere. On my big 
cataraft, I have it draped over the 
cooler so it is always in front of 
me, easy to reach. 

next oWa Meeting
Wednesday, February 8, 2012

north Clackamas aquatic park
7300 SE Harmony Road

Milwaukie OR 97222

aBove: paul Morin’s paddle crew threading a boulder garden

We couldn’t find Amundsen, Livingston, Cook, 
Armstrong, or Polo, so our avid exploration group 
had to settle for the likes of Glen Chapman, Richard 

Riggs, Brian Albers, Chip Sell, Bruce Ripley, Kyle Riggs, Corey 
Donohue, Brian Riggs, Roger Finger, Paul Morin, David Allen, 
Bob Hunt, Ryan Rose, me, and our faithful man-servant 
(shuttle driver) Adam Riggs. This journey would take the five 
inflatables and one kayak into the depths of the Drift Creek 
Wilderness along the Central Oregon Coast. 

This trip was originally going to be a typical Siletz run,  
but the stars were lining up right to give us what we thought 
would be a good water level for a trip down Drift Creek,  
the Alsea tributary. 

Running Drift Creek
January 28, 2012 • Submitted by Tom Riggs

Click here for more information on Drift Creek at the OWA websiteTRIP 
REPORT

Note special  
MeetiNg locatioN

http://oregonwhitewater.org/index.php/search/search-results/?search_paths%5B%5D=&query=drift+creek&submit=Search
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Your OWA officers and volunteers
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Brenda Bunce, President
 president@oregonwhitewater.org
 360.931.4224 

Bruce Ripley, Vice President
 vice-president@oregonwhitewater.org
 503.522.7470 

Karen Eichhorn, Secretary
 secretary@oregonwhitewater.org
 503.246.4504

Merrie King, Treasurer
 treasurer@oregonwhitewater.org 
 503.490.1743

Mary Cooper, Membership Director
 membership@oregonwhitewater.org
  
Scott Ogren, Technology Director
 webmaster@oregonwhitewater.org
 503.267.9785

Tom Hanson Tips Editor
 rivertips@oregonwhitewater.org
 503.201.4428

Pat Barry, Trip Editor
 tripeditor@oregonwhitewater.org
 971.222.5422

Cary Solberg, Advertising Editor
 advertisingeditor@oregonwhitewater.org
 503.222.6718

Karen O’Neel, Newsletter Editor
 newslettereditor@oregonwhitewater.org
 503.789.3636

 BULLSEYE MARKETING
 www.karenoneel.com

oWa list server address:
H20Addicts@OregonWhitewater.org

oWa web site address:
http://www.OregonWhitewater.org
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 pResident’s CoRneR By B R e n da B u n C e

“ Swift or smooth, broad 
as the Hudson or narrow 
enough to scrape your 
gunwales, every river is a 
world of its own, unique 
in pattern and personality. 
Each mile on a river will 
take you further from 
home than a hundred 
miles on a road.”  

~Bob Marshall

As always, we want to hear 
from you on your ideas on how 
to make our club even greater. 
Mentoring new boaters, 
offering diverse rafting trips, 
such as family friendly trips, 
and increasing our safety 
skills is very important and 
partly what makes our club so 
successful. As our membership 
continues to expand every 
month, it has become 
increasingly more important 
for volunteers to step up and 
help organize events and 
lead trips. Thank you to all 
who continue to give us your 
feedback and assistance.

Hello fellow club members,

youR oWa BoaRd just ConCluded ouR fiRst 
Meeting in pRepaRation foR 2012. I am very excited 
to share with you the exciting events we have planned for 
you this year and to briefly highlight the accomplishments of 
2011. Our budget is in excellent standing and thanks to all the 
members that attend our monthly meetings and who have 
participated in the 50/50 raffle, we are fast accruing money that 
will help support two major rescue classes. This year we will be 
offering an affordable Wilderness First Aid class (most likely in 
May) and a Swift Water Rescue class in October. In addition we 
will be holding an auction of gift certificates from river shuttles 
companies that have graciously donated their services to our 
club to help us raise money for our rescue training. We thank 
the following companies for their contributions:

• All Rivers Shuttle
• Hells Canyon Shuttle
• Henri’s Deli Mart
• Owyhee River Shuttles
• Galice Resort 

february 8 is our annual Clackamas pool rescue training.

This is a GREAT opportunity to really practice your river skills 
with well qualified and experienced instructors. Come practice 
your river knots, re-flip a raft and Cat boat (we provide the 
boats), throw ropes and practice rescue swimming. Don’t forget 
to BRING your helmet, throw rope, rubber shoes and life jacket. 

thanks to BRuCe Ripley and sCott ogRen for their 
considerable time in developing our new interactive membership 
roster that will go live on-line, on the website, private to 
members only, in the next couple of months. Now you will be 
able to view and update your information, make changes as 
needed and connect to fellow members in a snap. 

In 2011, our club grew by 85 new member households. This 
is the direct result of having a highly active club full of fun and 
safety conscious river runners. Here is a list of what we offered:

• An abundance of phenomenal organized year-round river trips
• Dynamic presentations at our monthly meetings
• Participation in river clean ups around our community
• Swift Water Rescue training
• Annual Picnic and Gear Swap
• Joint trips with other river clubs
• Volunteers assisting with club functions 
• Members sharing river trip reports and photos
• Club purchased equipment: AED defibrillator, club banner 

> > Continued on page 11 



4 Febuary 2012 | Volume 13 Number 2 

Your River ConnectionStore Since 1999

Mountain View Plaza
2804 NE 65th Ave Unit D

Vancouver, Washington 98661
Office: 360-433-2574  
OR 1-888-99RAFTS

 
Email: sales@riverconnection.com

www.riverconnection.com

Your source for inflatable boats, kayaks, whitewater rafting 
equipment, fishing supplies, hunting and camping gear!

NEw 2012 hOuRS
Monday-Friday  
8:00am - 7:00pm

Saturdays  
9:00 am - 6:00pm  
(Pacific Standard Time)

Whitewater rafting down one of the most  
challenging rivers in North America? 
Your journey begins and ends at Scotty’s!

Scotty’s Hells Canyon Outdoor  
Supply and Shuttle Service

P.O. Box 149 • Highway 86 • Oxbow, OR 97840

1-800-785-3358

http://www.riverconnection.com
http://nextadventure.net/
http://www.scottyshellscanyon.net/
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oWa Club growth statistics
submitted by scott ogren

We all know the club has 
grown a considerable 
amount over the past 

few years, and Brenda (OWA 
President) tells us at each meeting 
that we have experienced tremen-
dous growth. If you are a long-time 
member, you see a lot of new faces.  
But just exactly how many new 
faces are there?  How many new 
members are there and just exactly 
how much has the club grown?

For the current membership and 
website statistics to mean anything, 
there needs to be a baseline to 
compare them against.  In the fall 
of 2009 when I was given the club 
membership information as the 
incoming Membership Director, 
there were 118 households with a 
paid membership to the club.   
At that time, we were sending 
a hard copy of the newsletter to 
about 100 households and emailing 
it to the rest.

I inherited the website and started 
keeping track of visitor statistics a 
few months later in the spring of 
2010 and our website was averaging 
about 30 or 40 visitors per day, but 
the average time spent on the site 
was less than one minute, so the 
visits were not quality visits where 
someone got something meaningful 
from the website.

Since then, several things have 
improved.  We started with the 
ability for current club members 
to pay their dues online through 
the website and that was a major 
improvement to the behind-the-
scenes management of the current 
membership.  Then in January 
2011, the website received a major 
upgrade from a static HTMl 
site to a database-driven content 

management system that opened 
possibilities that are either not 
available or difficult to achieve with 
a static HTMl site.

Several things were added to 
the site that makes it interactive 
and easy for people to use.  One 
of the biggest improvements 
that was added was the ability to 
sign up online – that has been an 
incredible success.  True story – I 
had just finished setting up the 
online sign-up process and was 
testing it to make sure it worked 

like it should when the first person 
signed up online.  I was shocked 
when that happened.

Another major improvement 
is we now email the newsletter 
to basically everyone in the club 
and we send it with a system that 
allows us to track how many people 
open the newsletter and download 
it.  We have very good data on the 
readership of the newsletter and it’s 
good.  We have a newsletter that 
is professionally produced and it 
looks great – people want to read it.

> > Continued on page 11

Where do we stand?   
How many people belong to the OWA now? 
Here is some information about where we stand right now.

Web site statistics for january, 2012
• 2144 visits – about 72 times per day someone visited the 

website
• 1323 unique visitors – about 44 different people per day 

visited the website
• 7408 page views – about 245 pages per day are being looked 

at by website visitors
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I had driven down two weeks 
before our launch to reconnoiter 
the situation. The roads in this 
part of the Untamed West are 
confusing at best but with the 
modern aid of GPS – and of all 
things, driving in the daylight 
– I was able to mark some 
waypoints for a suitable camp 
site. (There may be  
some discussion on what is 
suitable; my definition starts 
with the term “level” with 
rocks and mud being minor 
inconveniences to the hearty 
men of the “Drift Creek” 
Expedition). The three possible 
launch points are all at concrete 
bridges, the uppermost having 
the easiest carry. 

During the pre-trip scout 
I drove the Forest Service/ 
Georgia Pacific state roads to 
the “Soggy Sneakers” take-out 
and found where the “Drift” 
portion of the creek got its 
name. The last five miles of 
flatwater could be really flat,  
I thought, especially if there 
were an incoming tide from 
Alsea Bay coupled with an 
upstream wind.

I drove upstream along the 
county road fenced in on both 
sides by “No Trespassing” signs 
along the way. The wooden 
arched bridge, about half a  
mile from the roads end 
gave me pause, but I figured 
the rancher must use it to 
access his cattle in the upper 
pasture, so what the heck, and 
proceeded to the end of the 
road where two locked gates 
lead to the river’s edge. 

I vaguely recalled  
this take-out on a 
previous trip back 
when Joe Montana  
was quarterback for 
the 49ers.

Access was key if we were 
going to do a same day shuttle 
and make this a day run, so I 
queried the semi-permanent 
trailer resident about securing 
permission to have boaters 
take out on the property in two 
weeks. He said I would have to 
check with the land owner who 
lived down the road about a 
mile. He was not home but I did 
get a phone number and called 
and got an answering machine. 
No return call after four days, so 
I called again and got a live body 
but she said I would have to talk 
to Bill and she would have him 
call me back. Well, another four 
days passed, and he returned 
my call and pondered the details 

of my request. He asked if we 
were a bunch of kayakers and 
I said we would be in rafts and 
have several vehicles at the take-
out for the day. He agreed and 
let his son know so we would 
not have any issues. I got the 
feeling he would have suggested 
we go to the further takeout had 
we been kayakers. At the time 
we did not have a kayak in the 
group but cancellations made 
room for our fantastic probe and 
photographer, kayaker Chip Sell. 
Rafters consider kayakers as 
cannon fodder expendable for 
the “cause”.

The Siletz was going to be 
above six feet and the ground 
was fairly saturated. I estimated 
the flow on Drift Creek would 
hold to a runnable level and 
made the decision to raft it. A 
bonus was the forecast for one 
day of sunny weather. Surely 
the gods were enticing us. Like 
any professional sports outfit, 
it is paramount to have a deep 
bench and when three of the 
original five boats had to cancel 
due to injuries, illness etc, we 
called up the willing and the 

Running Drift Creek
Continued fRoM page 1

Click here for more information on Drift Creek at the OWA websiteTRIP 
REPORT

> > Continued on page 7

safety talk at launch

http://oregonwhitewater.org/index.php/search/search-results/?search_paths%5B%5D=&query=drift+creek&submit=Search
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dumb to take their place. What 
people will do for glory.

We loaded up the motor 
home and utility trailer with two 
paddle rafts, and made stops 
in Portland, Lake Oswego, and 
Corvallis to pick up our crew. 
Because we thought we needed 
some more nautical experience 
we also invited Captain Morgan, 
Admiral Nelson, Sailor Jerry and 
their landlubber counterpart 
Jack Daniels. Boris and Ivan 
(aka Bob hunt and David 
Allen) met us at the camp 
site along with Glen Chapman 
where Roger was introduced 
to the river rowdies and some 
songs that make sailors blush. 
Amazing what the ambience of 
a campfire can do; but that is 
not our style, so it is good that 
there are places far, far away 

from others where societal 
mores have little meaning and 
beans and burps and beer can 
run rampant.

The next morning, those 
who made it to bed crawled 
out of the sack and helped 
those who could not find their 
tent or sleeping bag or who 
had to abandon their sleeping 
bag. Paul provided his massive 
breakfast sandwiches and we 
were breaking camp when Brian 
Albers, Chip, and Bruce found 
us, only to be directed back 
upstream to our launch point. 
We drove the other rigs to the 
put-in and rigged boats for the 
next hour, then caravanned the 
one hour and 15 minutes to the 
take-out. Those not shuttling 
were left behind with firewood 
and too much beer which “had 

too be depleted because it 
would not fit on the boats”. 

Upon returning from the 
takeout we zipped up our 
wetsuits and drysuits and 
battened down the hatches. 
Bruce, Chip and I came up 
with signal protocol and gave 
a safety talk. We had pin kits, 
ropes, a defibrillator, food, not 
enough headlamps, but the vigor 
and vim of the First Crusaders 
headed to the Holy Land. Our 
enthusiasm was drenched as our 
shuttle car disappeared out of 
sight and we came around the 
first bend not 250 feet from our 
launch to see a tree spanning all 
but five feet of the left bank. Our 
two paddle boat crews were still 
trying to figure out right from 
left when we saw this. Given 

> > Continued on page 8

Bruce Ripley, Corey donohue, kyle Riggs, Brian Riggs waiting for shuttlers to return to launch site
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that there was no room to fit the 
paddles in and squeeze by the 
tree we opted to line this. Could 
this be what we would be in for 
the next 11 miles? If so it could 
mean a long cold night in the 
Drift Creek Wilderness.

Chip was up front pointing 
to “the good stuff” and we still 
rocked up quite often when we 
weren’t ducking overhanging 
branches. The paddle boaters 
would look back with envy at 
Bruce in his purple missile boat 
outfitted with a narrow frame. 
It looked like Brian was having 
similar ease in his cat boat 
where he could Fred Flintstone 
over several rocks. Even Ivan 
and Boris in their paddle cat 
were able to straddle many 
boulders that acted as brakes 
for the round boats.

We passed under the second 
bridge and then the third one 
zigging and zagging. The last 
chance for an easy hike out 
would soon be behind us as the 
abandoned logging road running 
parallel to the river gave way to 
wilderness. While Bob and David 
appeared to have the teamwork 

down to the point of non-verbal 
cues, the two paddle rafts 
were experiencing a fusillade of 
commands that would leave one 
to believe Larry, Curly,  
Moe, and Shemp were 
controlling the destiny of the 
boats. Actually, they would have 
been an improvement.

Eventually the crews 
decided it was easier 
to paddle the raft 
than to drag it across 
every possible route 
combination that 
involved going over  
a rock. 
We actually made it though 
some rapids without rocking 
up only to come to another 
situation where there was an 
island that had a small log jamb 
on one side and insufficient 
water on the other side. Dave 
and Bob said there might be a 
way to get by the log jamb if 
you could make the cut over 
the pour-over rock. Given that 
we were into the wilderness 
section, I opted to line this one 
as did the others. Everybody 
out of the boats for this one. 

One of the important aspects 
of running rivers in the winter’s 
limited daylight is to make 
decisions relatively fast after 
assessing the situation. If you 
spend too much time debating 
you usually end up going with 
your first instinct anyway and 
burn 15 more minutes. There 
was a good consensus on these 
types of issues, especially from 
Corey, as we were figuring to 
eat him first if we needed to 
spend the night.

We played bumper cars 
down the river and were doing 
about three miles per hour on 
what Pat Welch’s River page 
estimated at 1000 cfs. I would 
put it closer to 700 cfs where 
we were. Given our speed and 
the time of day it looked like we 
were doing fine by the clock. 
Uh Oh! Two blasts from the 
whistle. Pull out. I knew the 
river had swollen to about 8000 
cfs during the previous week’s 
storm. I hoped it had flushed 
everything out, but that theory 
went to hell in a handbasket.

In front of us was a river 
wide log jamb about 12 feet 
high. It was quite impressive to 
see the large trees stacked in 

Running Drift Creek
Continued fRoM page 7

> > Continued on page 9

http://www.ceibaadventures.com/
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Running Drift Creek
Continued fRoM page 8

> > Continued on page 10

a tangled mess with the river 
sieving through it. Chip scouted 
the right bank and I scouted 
the left for a portage route. His 
side was flatter compared to the 
cliff-side course I was surveying. 
Richard, Brian Riggs, and 
Ryan dragged our boat back 
upstream to give us a better 
chance of crossing to the right 
bank where the other boaters 
had landed. By the time we 
secured our paddle raft to the 
bank, the paddle cat had been 
portaged by Bob, Dave, Brian 
and Glen. 

One of the problems with 
portaging west side rivers 
is trees. We had a six-foot 
diameter alder that was just 
plain old in the way. Glen had 
packed his saw – so he, Paul 
and Kyle took turns doing some 
lumberjacking to make for an 
easier raft route. On the far side 
of the tree the bank dropped off 
about six feet down to the river. 
We basically dumped boats 
onto those who were below, 
knocking Brian Riggs onto his 
back in the process, and they 
diverted them back into the 

creek where we lined them 
to a tie-off point. One paddle 
was lost during the bounce 
but recovered in an eddy 200 
feet downstream by Chip. No 
worries mate, we carry a spare.

The river seemed to widen 
but how many more of these 
portages would we encounter? It 
was about 2:45 p.m. The sun was 
hiding behind the hills already.

The technical nature of the 
river picked up and we found 
ourselves navigating boulder 
gardens and enjoying some 

short wave trains. Someone 
even found a beer or two 
and since we did not stop 
for lunch we figured “steak 
in a can” to rejuvenate 
some calories. There were 
significant paddle commands 
calling for changes in 
directions. Eventually some 
of us swapped sides to even 
up the workout we were 
enjoying. Some pain is good. 
This stuff is good pain.

Look ahead: the river has 

Caption goes here.

http://www.andyandbax.com
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Running Drift Creek
Continued fRoM page 8

AC • Satellite TV • In Room Coffee • WiFi • Pet Friendly
Located on Highway 97 in Maupin, next to the Visitor’s Center

1-877-899-6608 • www.deschutesmotel.com

M O T E L

 

Deschutes

a mini horizon line and a nice 
drop. This must be the one 
Class 3 mentioned in Soggy 
Sneakers. As I recall, we would 
not be too far from our take-
out. The Sitka spruce were 
big but even more impressive 
were the massive moss-draped 
maples that reminded one of 
the Spanish moss that drapes 
the Florida Cypress. 

Ivan and Boris decided it was 
time for a chewable lunch and 
pulled over on a beach on river 
left where everyone decided 
3:45 p.m. was still within the 
socially acceptable time frame 
to eat a sandwich. The map 
shows the Harris Ranch Trail 
coming down in this vicinity, and 
we walked up the bench a little 
way to see a dim trail donned 
with lots of elk droppings. There 
was a cedar tree 25 feet from 
our rafts that had a riverside 
plaque in memoriam of the 
Richard Clellam and his son who 
both loved to fish this area and 
passed away in 1996 and 2006 
aged 32 and 22. Supposedly the 
trail fords the river near here 
and scoots up the north side of 

the canyon. Must be a summer 
route. Richard did pack out the 
nice pair of size 10-1/2 tennis 
shoes Bruce found for him. 

After our 20-minute lunch 
we got back in the saddle, 
which after about three hours 
is not so fun in the paddle cat, 
and headed downstream. The 
river had more volume but the 
Russkies found a way to bury 
one tube of their unconventional 
cat craft on a rock. Give them 
credit though, because they 
stayed in the saddle and freed 
themselves from the grips of 
Drift Creek. The two paddle rafts 
rocked up on river left then river 
right and by then the deleted 
expletives were given no heed. 
We noticed we lost our edge 
during our brief lunch break. 

Signs of civilization were on 
river right. There was no road 
according to the map but Chip 
poswd next to a sidebar hay 
cutter from the horse-drawn 
era. Anything over 50 years old 
gets designated as an artifact 
in the wilderness and has to be 
left alone. Yikes, that means at 
least four of us would have to be 
abandoned out in Drift Creek. 
Better not to share that law with 
the rest of the folk on this trip.

Well, it looked like we would 
not have to eat Corey as we 
came upon the end of the ranch 
and the two locked gates that 
separate us from our vehicles. 
It turns out that Adam used his 
dog as a guinea pig to test the 
electrification of the fence. No 
voltage, so the dog turned out 
to be useful after all. Hiking 
the boats the 300 feet to the 
vehicles was an exercise in 
mud travel. The deepest bog 
was knee high but only for the 
length of a car. 

After packing our gear up, a 
bottle of schnaaps came out to 
warm the souls of the soggy 
explorers knowing we had 
successfully braved the depths 
of Drift Creek.

On the way out we stopped 
at the landowner’s ranch 
house and after a less than 
warm greeting by his dog he 
stepped out to talk to us. He 
was wondering if we were going 
to make it out that night given 
that it was 5:30. We expressed 
our thanks for his permission 
to pass on his land which saved 
us five    miles of flatwater by 
giving him a half gallon of Jack 
Daniels. I think he appreciated 
it. I know we did.

http://www.deschutesmotel.com
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Do you need repair or maintenance  
to your inflatable boat?

We are located in the Portland area and service all of 
Oregon and Washington for all the top brands of inflatable 

kayaks, rafts and inflatable fishing boats. 

We specialize in providing the best possible professional 
work while maintaining low cost. Goodwater offers  

free consultations to renew your deteriorating  
inflatable into a new air-tight boat.

Visit our website at: Goodwaterboatworks.com

oWa Club growth statistics
Continued fRoM page 5

• Average time on the site is about 3:30, and it’s been that for 
most of the past year.  Visitors are spending time getting useful 
information from the website.

• Advertisers who purchase ads on the website had their banner 
shown about 122,000 times from February 2011 through 
January 2012.

• The most visited page on the website is the homepage and the 
second most visited page is the trip calendar.  People want to 
know about the trips we take.

oWa club statistics
• We have about 220 households, 315 active members, and that 

doesn’t include kids and other household members.  When you 
take the total number of people into consideration who need 
gear and other whitewater related products that have a direct 
affiliation with the club, the number is about 450 people or so. 

• The newsletter was sent to 266 email addresses in January, and 
that number grows each month.  The open rate averages about 
65%, which is great when compared to other organizations like 
ours.  The industry average for email open rates for other clubs 
is about 21%, so we’re doing pretty well.

• We average about seven new households per month signing up 
for the club online.  In 2011, 85 new households signed up for 
the club online.

• In 2011, OWA had 26 club sponsored trips.  We currently have 18 
on the calendar for 2012, and more are being added all the time.

• In 2011, 40 people went through a weekend-long Swiftwater 
Rescue class and acquired rescue gear as part of the class at 
a substantial discount.  We are currently planning a Wilderness 
First Aid class and another Swiftwater Rescue class for 2012.

As you can see, our club is very 
active and growing at an incredible 
rate. We grew by 63% in 2011 and 
more people continue to join all the 
time!  To all of the new members 
– welcome to the OWA and I look 
forward to meeting you.  If you can 
make it to the February meeting at 
the Clackamas Pool, I’ll see you there.

president’s Corner 
Continued fRoM page 3

• Raffles, auctions, door 
prizes

• Exclusive discounts and 
product gifs from Keen, 
Next Adventure, River 
Connection, American 
Whitewater

• An interactive website that 
offers great usability with 
helpful tools and links that 
keeps you informed and 
connected.

I look forward to seeing you all 
out AT THE POOL!

Sincerely,
Brenda

  

http://www.goodwaterboatworks.com
http://www.Goodwaterboatworks.com
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MeRRie King has been a member of 
OWA for a couple years, and is active in club 
and board meetings. She currently helps with 
the 50/50 raffle to help support the next SRT 
class. Merrie and her husband, Jessie, have 
studied about river safety by taking classes, 
reading books, and watching informational 
videos. Merrie also helped set up and purchase 
food for the OWA annual picnic last August. 

When Merrie is not on the river, she enjoys 
spending time with her family and friends. She 
also really likes to go to the movies. Merrie is 
also a clown! She went to clown school and is 
currently active with Rose Festival Character 
Clown Core. She loves being able to put her 
red nose on and make people laugh.

Merrie King is a high school math teacher at 
Springwater Trail High School in Gresham. 
Last year she finished her masters in 
educational technology. Merrie is skilled in 
mathematics and technology and is helping 
OWA run the numbers as our treasurer.

Treasurer
 Introducing Oregon Whitewater Association’s new

www.canyonwrenoutdoorgear.com
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C ome one, come all 
to the Clackamas 
Pool Safety 

Training on February 8. 
The pool is located at 
7300 SE Harmony Road, 
Milwaukie OR 97222.

OWA has organized 
another great event to help 
members advance their 
rescue skills to the next 
level or to simply add to 
their current bag of tricks.

We will begin promptly 
at 6:45 p.m. with the 
introduction of the five 
stations, their objectives 
and the rotation flow of the 
night. Come see how our 
instructors are passionate 
and committed to helping 
you raise your confidence 
and your abilities to rescue 
yourself and others on  
the river. 

Be sure to bring your 
helmet, river shoes,    
lifejacket and throw rope.

station #1

KNOTS 

Students will learn five basic 
knots – what they are best 
used for and why it is important 
to dress knots properly. 

instructor: Scott Ogren

Scott will show you how to tie 
the Bowline, Figure 8, Water 
Knot and Prussic.

station #2

THROW BAGS
THROWING, RETRIEVING 

and RE-THROW

Students will practice opening, 
throwing their rope to their 
target and retrieving and 
coiling rope properly

instructor: Brent Davis

station #3

RAFT FLIPPING 
Learn the different leverages 
and angles to re-flipping  
your raft.

instructor: Zach Collier

station #4

THROW BAGS
LIVE BAIT and  
RIVER SIGNALS

Throw to moving person in 
deep water from a perched 
position (and re-throw). 
Students will practice grabbing 
rope, position it over shoulder, 
and get pulled in deep water. 

instructor: Val Shaull 

station #5

CAT BOAT FLIPPING
Students will learn how to 
flip with and without flip 
lines. Learn advantages 
and disadvantages of knots 
in the flip line. Understand 
leveraging your weight and 
size and other tricks to re-
flipping your Cat boat.                              

instructor: Dave Nissen

Clackamas Pool Safety TrainingClackamas Pool Safety Training
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Trip Calendar
submitted by pat Barry

Please go to the OWA  
website for additional  
details on each trip.

CLICK HERE

Or go to  
http://oregonwhitewater.org/ 

calendar/trip-calendar 

1.1 Sandy River II/III Val Shaull val.shaull@frontier.com 503-805-8991 
Sun      

1.28 Siletz River III/IV Tom Riggs trriggs@ashland.com 503-647-0690 
Sat

2.18-20 Rogue River III/IV Bee Tyree dillflet@comcast.net 503-753-4081 
Sat-Mon      

3.16-18 Rogue River III/IV Rick Carman frederickcarman 503-642-9347 
Fri-Sun    @comcast.net 

3.24-26 Lower Deschutes III Scott Ogren scott@scottogren.com 503-267-9785 
Sat-Mon      

3.26-30 Owyhee River III/IV Dan Alsup rivermandan2698  503-888-0569 
Mon-Fri     @yahoo.com

4.14 Deschutes River III/IV Tom Hanson TJHRafter@earthlink.net 503-201-4428 
Sat             
4.20-22 Lower North Umpqua II/III Brenda Bunce brenda.bunce@gmail.com 360-931-4224  
Fri-Sun      

5.11-13 Grand Ronde III Eric/Candace balle@pocketinet.com 509-201-4428  
Fri-Sun   Ball

5.18-21 Rogue River III/IV Van McKay vanm1@aol.com 360-737-3148 
Fri-Mon   

5.26-27 Lochsa River IV/V Steve Herring stevenh@tektronix.com 503-646-6100  
Sat-Sun      

6.1-3 Upper North III/IV Suzie Richards suzir47@gmail.com 360-601-0898 
Fri-Sun Umpqua River     

6.15-17 Lower Deschutes III Carol Beatty caroldon1@comcast.net 503-816-6172  
Fri-Sun

7.13-15 Lower Salmon III/IV Eric/Candace balle@pocketinet.com 509-201-4428  
Fri-Sun   Ball   

7.19-22 McKenzie River III Brenda Bunce brenda.bunce@gmail.com 360-931-4224  
Thu-Sun      

9.15-17 Hell’s Canyon III-IV Mike Moses mtymo_@hotmail.com 509-240-4220  
Sat-Mon      

9.22 North Santiam River III Rick Hendon gonetothedogsinc 503-887-4305  
Sat    @msn.com

   

http://oregonwhitewater.org/
calendar/trip-calendar 
http://oregonwhitewater.org/rivers/trip-reports/2012-new-years-day-float/
mailto:val.shaull@frontier.com
http://oregonwhitewater.org/rivers/trip-reports/2012-drift-creek/
mailto:trriggs@ashland.com
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/2012-rogue-river-class-iiiiv/
mail.to:dillflet@comcast.net
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/2012-rogue-river-class-iiiiv1/
mailto:mailto:frederickcarman%40comcast.net?subject=Rogue%20River%20trip
mailto:frederickcarmandillflet@comcast.net
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/2012-lower-deschutes-river-class-iii/
mailto:scott@scottogren.com
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/2012-owyhee-river-class-iii/
mailto:rivermandan2698@yahoo.com
mailto:rivermandan2698@yahoo.com
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/2012-deschutes-river-class-iiiiv/
mailto:TJHRafter@earthlink.net
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/lower-n.-umpqua-class-iiiii/
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/2012-grande-ronde-class-iii/
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/2012-rogue-river-lodge-trip-class-iiiiv/
mailto:vanm1@aol.com
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/lochsa-river-class-ivv/
mailto:mailto:stevenh%40tektronix.com?subject=Lochsa%20River%20trip
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/2012-upper-n.-umpqua-class-iiiiv/
mailto:suzir47@gmail.com
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/2012-upper-n.-umpqua-class-iiiiv/
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/2012-lower-deschutes-river-class-iii1/
mailto:caroldon1@comcast.net
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/2012-lower-salmon-river-class-iiiiv/
mailto:balle@pocketinet.com
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/2012-mckenzie-river-class-iii/
mailto:brenda.bunce@gmail.com
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/2012-hells-canyon-class-iiiiv/
mailto:mtymo_@hotmail.com
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/2012-north-santiam-class-iii/
mailto:gonetothedogsinc.com
mailto:mailto:gonetothedogsinc.com


Rafts, Catarafts & Kayaks

Store & Showroom Hours

White Water Mfg.
724 Ort Ln. - PO Box 649

Merlin, OR. 97532
1-800 GO SOTAR - WWW.SOTAR.COM

* Spring Hours:  9 am - 5 PM Mon-Fri
* Summer Hours:  8 am - 6 PM Mon-Sat

Since 1980

- Helmets: ( Shred Ready, ProTec & WRSI )  
- Paluski Paddles - Coolers: (Yeti & Igloo)  
- Pelican Boxes - Aquabound - Patagonia - MTI 
- Immersion Research - Jet Boil - - Eco Safe 
- PETT - Restop - Whitewater Designs Inc. 
- Lite Cylinder Propane Tanks - Chaco - Teva 
- Steel and Aluminum Frames: ( Vic’s Custom 
Welding, Pro’s Choice, Madcatr, DRL, RecreTec ) 
- Oars: ( Sawyers, Cataract, Carlisle ) 
- Drysuits: ( NRS, Kokatat ) & Much Much More!

Full Store Featuring:
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madcatr@aol.com

9.29 Yakima River II Vance Cordell pyloris58@yahoo.com 360-253-3013  
Sat     

11.10-12 Rogue River III/IV Scott Ogren scott@scottogren.com 503-267-9785 
Sat-Mon 

http://www.sotar.com
http://madcatr.com
www.madcatr.com
http://www.madcatr.com
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/yakima-river-class-ii/
mailto:pyloris58@yahoo.com
http://oregonwhitewater.org/calendar/trip-calendar/2012-rogue-class-iiiv/
mailto:scott@scottogren.com


neW! sign up online with paypal
EXISTING MEMBERS: http://oregonwhitewater.org/about/pay-dues
NEW MEMBERS: http://oregonwhitewater.org/about/join/sign-up

Oregon Whitewater Association 
Membership Application Form 

 Address:_______________________________________________________ 
 City, State Zip:_______________________________________________________ 

    A household membership is $28.00 for one year, from January 1 to December 31.  
You may go to our website at Oregonwhitewater.org to sign up and pay your dues online. 
Membership

 1 Year – $28  2 Years – $56   3 Years – $84 
I hereby state that I wish to participate in courses and/or activities offered by Oregon Whitewater Association (OWA) a non-profit 
corporation. I recognize that any outdoor or aquatic activity may involve certain dangers including, but not limited to, the hazards of 
traveling by boat on rivers or other bodies of water, accidents, or illnesses in remote places or occurring during portages, forces of 
nature, and the actions of participants and other persons. I further understand and agree that without some program providing pro-
tection of its assets and its leaders, officers, and members, OWA would not be able to offer its courses and activities. 

In consideration of and as part of my payment for the right to participate in the activities offered by OWA, I hereby release OWA and 
its leaders, officers, and members from any and all liability, claims and causes of action arising out of or in any way connected with 
my participation in any activities offered by OWA. I personally assume all risks in connection with these activities, and further agree 
to indemnify OWA and its leaders, officers, and members from all liability, claims, and courses of action which I may have arising
from my participation in activities including, but not limited to those involving death, drowning, personal injury, and property damage. 
The terms of this agreement shall serve as a release and indemnity agreement for my heirs, assigns, personal representatives, and
for all members of my family including any minors. [Parent or legal guardian must sign for all persons under eighteen (18) years of 
age.] This agreement is effective as of the date signed, and has no termination date. I have fully informed myself of the contents of 
this release and indemnity agreement by reading it before I have signed it. 

All participating adult members of the household (age 18+) must sign. Guardians must sign for minors. 

Participant Printed Name Signature
 Member #1 
 Member #2 
 Member #3 
 Member #4 

Participant Email Address Preferred Phone(s) 
 Member #1 
 Member #2 
 Member #3 
 Member #4 

Make your check payable to the Oregon Whitewater Association 
Oregon Whitewater Association P. O. Box 2137 
and mail to: Beaverton, Oregon 97075-2137

http://oregonwhitewater.org/about/pay-dues
http://oregonwhitewater.org/rivers/river-levels

